Minutes 2006 NCERA-190 Annual Meeting
USDA, ARS, Dale Bumpers Small Farms Research Center
Booneville, AR

June 26 – 27, 2006
Monday, June 26, 2006
Dr. David Brauer, Research Leader, welcomed the group to Dale Bumpers Small Farms Research Center, followed by welcome by Joan Burke, secretary of the NCERA 190 technical committee.  

In the morning, station reports were presented under Objective 4 (Evaluate and further develop hair sheep genetic resources in easy-care production systems), which was chaired by Dan Morrical, by Texas A&M University (Dan Waldron), USDA-ARS Meat Animal Research Center (Kreg Leymaster), Louisiana State University (Jim Miller), USDA, ARS, DBSFRC (Joan Burke), Virginia Tech (Dave Notter).  Station reports were interrupted for a tour of the DBSFRC sheep facilities and pastures.
In the afternoon, station reports were continued for Objective 4 by Virginia State University (Stephan Wildeus) and North Dakota State University (Justin Luther).  These were followed by station reports under Objective 3 (Evaluate genetic resources, nutrient requirements, and production systems for milk production), which was chaired by Stephan Wildeus, by the University of Wisconsin (Dave Thomas) and Cornell University (Mike Thonney and Doug Hogue).  Station Reports were then presented for Objective 2 (Develop genetic and environmental strategies to improve efficiency and consumer acceptability of lean tissue accretion in lamb), which was chaired by Stephan Wildeus, by South Dakota State University (Jay Daniel), USDA, ARS, MARC (Kreg Leymaster), and University of the Virgin Islands (Bob Godfrey).  Virginia Tech (Dave Notter) presented a station report for Objective 1 (Develop and evaluate methods to improve ewe reproductive efficiency).  At the end of the session Dan Morrical proposed a cooperative research project on the effects of whole soybean supplementation on reproduction responses in ewes.
Tuesday, June 27, 2006
The morning began with a reminder by Chair, Jay Daniels, that materials presented in the Proceedings cannot be used as citations.  Station reports continued under Objective 1, chaired by Jay Daniel, by Oregon State University (Howard Meyer), Cornell University (Mike Thonney), USDA, ARS, MARC (Kreg Leymaster), USDA, ARS, USSES (Greg Lewis), followed by a report under Objective 2 by Utah State University (Tom Bunch).  

A report on USDA, CSREES was presented by Pete Burfening.  Changes in staff and competitive programs were discussed along with NRI funding statistics.  Pete stressed the importance of CRIS reports and impact statements, which are often viewed and used by the public.  He included an example of a good impact statement.  An update on the CSREES budget was presented, including changes to competitive grants programs and earmarked programs.

Business meeting

The business meeting was called to order by chairman Jay Daniel.  Dan Schaefer presented an administrative update on NCERA.  The annual report (SAES-422) was discussed and should include a list of attendees to the annual meeting and impact statements (suggested by Bob Godfrey) from each station (which will be requested by email), minutes, and activities.  The report should be submitted by August 27.  The question was posed whether members that do not attend meetings should be removed from the list.  The web site for the project can be accessed through the NIMSS system (http://www.nimss.umd.edu) and allows committee members to register.  There will be a mid-term review next year, Year 3, which will include progress, linkages, information exchange, and attendance/participation.  The health of the committee was discussed which is reflected by the attendance of committee members at the annual meeting, collaborative efforts (such as use of MARC composite rams at various locations and use of USSES rams by OSU), and progress in achieving objectives.  The collaborative efforts and attendance of Jim Miller, Louisiana State University, for parasitology expertise, and Noelle Cockett, Utah State University (attendance in 2005), for genome project, should be recognized.  The Small Ruminant NRC nutritional recommendations have been reviewed, but otherwise status was unknown.
The ASI update was provided by Paul Rodgers, who recognized industry representation by Lyndon Irwin and Jim Morgan.  ASI is pleased that the objective for development of “Easy Care” sheep is being met by NCERA-190 members.  Statistics for the U.S. sheep industry were discussed, including decreased exports, a 10% increase in lamb production in May compared with 2005 (Australia also is projected to be up 10% and Australia, New Zealand and U.S. are short of lambs because of the higher prices), slaughter plants are running at 50 to 60% capacity, average carcass size is greater than 70 pounds, grading 1, 2, or 3, though yield grade suffered slightly because of these larger size carcasses.  The larger loins are worth much more; there is a desire for loins to be greater than 2.5 square inches and closer to 3 square inches, which can be met by age or genetics.  Guideline for loins is 2 square inches per 100 pound live weight.  The larger carcass size is partly driven by consumers and partly by efficiency of processing.  There is a suggestion to reduce the number of small lambs (nothing with a loin size of less than 2 square inches).  Good terminal sires can help increase size.  There is a Trial Lamb Initiative among Australia, New Zealand, and the U.S.  A research and development group was formed with industry groups within the three countries.  Is NCERA-190 interested in participation?  Two to three representatives per discipline are necessary.  Paul Rodgers can be contacted if interested.  There is a Crop Insurance Project in progress to insure the price of lamb in the future.  Lowell Slyter requested Paul to ask for submissions to the Sheep and Goat Research Journal.  Lyndon Irwin added to the report by commending the research project by University of Wisconsin on retention of various types or brands of ear tags.  The National Animal Identification System will be implemented by 2008 or 2009.  The scrapie program was discussed, including satisfaction with the ID system, but we will have to be diligent in the future as number of infected animals declines, detection may be more difficult.
The NSIP update was provided by James Morgan, who presented a summary table of activities by breed.  New traits are being evaluated for inclusion in the NSIP program, such as ewe productivity, and fecal egg counts (Katahdin; 12 – 15 flocks represented).  Targhee financial indices are used for farm flock management decisions.  There was in increase in number of submissions this year, including an increase in the number of Polypay and Katahdin flocks and number within flocks.  Targhee, Suffolk, Polypay, and Katahdin are the top four sheep breeds in the NSIP database.  The importance of ram selection for purchase using NSIP records was stressed.  Political support is necessary to continue NSIP progress for sheep to be competitive with other farm species.
The following resolutions, prepared by Dave Thomas and Mike Thonney, were presented by Dave Thomas:
Resolution 1:  Be it resolved, the members of the NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production express thanks to Joan Burke and the staff members at the USDA/ARS Dale Bumpers Small Farms Research Center for their gracious hospitality, beautiful weather with a cooling breeze, and organization of a successful annual meeting.

Resolution 2:  Be it resolved that NCERA-190 members extend their appreciation to Paul Berg on his many contributions to the group as the representative from North Dakota State University and to the sheep industry, and wish Paul continued success at NDSU.

Resolution 3:  Be it resolved that NCERA-190 members extend appreciation to Jay Daniel on his many contributions to the group as the representative from South Dakota State University and to the sheep industry, and wish Jay success in his new position.

Resolution 4:  Be it resolved, the members of the NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production encourage all universities with registered flocks of sheep to enroll in the National Sheep Improvement Program.

Resolution 5:  Be it resolved, the members of NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production wish to thank the National Sheep Industry Improvement Center for continued grant support for sheep research.

Resolution 6:  Be it resolved, the members of NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production wish to express appreciation to the American Sheep Industry Association for the continued presence of Paul Rodgers and Lyndon Irwin and to the National Sheep Improvement Program for the presence of Jim Morgan at the annual NCERA-190 meeting.

Resolution 7:  The NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production is composed of sheep scientists from 16 U.S. agricultural universities and three USDA Agricultural Research Service stations, who conduct a majority of the public sheep research in the U.S.  The committee members review each other’s research programs and cooperate on joint research projects for the benefit of the U.S. Sheep Industry.  Be it resolved, the members of the NCERA-190 committee, urge the American Lamb Board to direct a portion of their producer check-off funds to the support of sheep production research to improve the competitiveness of U.S. sheep producers.
Resolution 4 should be sent to all Department of Animal Sciences of Land Grant Colleges with a mission of teaching and research.  Concerning Resolution 2, Paul Berg will be leaving the Committee and will be replaced by Justin Luther.  Dan Waldron moved and Paul Berg seconded a motion to accept the resolutions, and resolutions passed.

The nominating committee presented the following slate of officers: Stephan Wildeus, Chair; Joan Burke, Vice-Chair; Mike Thonney, Secretary.  A motion was moved by Dave Thomas and seconded by Howard Meyer to accept the officers as presented, and the motion was passed.

Discussion resumed on lack of attendance of members and whether they should be removed from the Committee.  A letter was sent by Dan Schaefer to Anita Oberbauer and Jon Wheaton and their Department Heads without a response.  Concerning Keith Bryan, who may no longer be located at Penn State, a suggestion was made to contact Department Head, Terry Etherton to determine the interest of Penn State in participation in the Committee.  Mike Neary responded to his letter by stating that there was a conflict with the month of June and his ability to attend the annual meeting.  However, Mike Neary is not an official member.  (An update of the member list in Proceedings is necessary.)
A motion was put forth to include an Impact Statement, Accomplishments, and Collaboration Statement in future Station Reports so that it can be included in the Annual Report.  Alternatively, Impact Statements could be formulated at Annual meeting.  Mike Thonney moved for the former and Kreg Leymaster seconded the motion and the motion was passed.  For 2006 statements will be sent to Joan Burke to be included in the 2006 Annual Report.  For 2007 it was suggested and agreed upon that the Proceedings should be organized by Objectives rather than by Stations and each objective submitted as a separate file.

Howard Meyer graciously agreed to host the 2007 meeting at Oregon State University, jointly with the WERA 39 project and proposed to meet June 11 - 12.  Greg Lewis offered to host the 2008 meeting at the USDA, ARS, U.S. Sheep Experiment Station in Dubois, ID.  Howard Meyer moved and Mike Thonney seconded the motion to accept Howard Meyer’s and Greg Lewis’ invitation and the motion passed.
Stephan Wildeus reminded us that the Proceedings from the 2005 Hair Sheep Workshop can be found on the ASI website.

The meeting was then moved to be adjourned by Dave Thomas and seconded by Kreg Leymaster.

Respectfully submitted,  
Joan Burke
Secretary, NCERA-190
